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Scottish Wildlife Trust, Callander Local Group 
including villages from Doune to Lochearnhead
Hello, welcome the 2022 annual newsletter.
The big news is that we are returning to live talks from October ’22 through to April ’23. These will be held in St Andrew’s Church Hall on Leny Road in Callander, a venue we have used in the past. It has a bigger room than the Kirk and Covid-related best practice will be followed so we hope you will feel able to join us. Availability meant we have had to change to Thursdays, still at 7:30pm, which will suit some but not all.
Speakers who are experts in their field will cover topics including Small Bird Migration, Beaver Translocation, Frog & Toad Trends, RZSS conservation, Raptors and the wildlife of Loch Tay Marshes. The full programme will be kept up to date on our page on https://scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/local-group/callander/ and each talk will be advertised locally and in https://scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/our-events/.
You will receive reminders from SWT if you register your email address for such communications.
Past Events:

On 30 April Kevin led a birding walk up Braeleny Road with 10 attendees. There was early excitement with a calling cuckoo in the open near the car park then a whinchat not far down the road. Unfortunately, we had peaked too early! It was a very short sightings list for the day, in sharp contrast to the previous visit in May 2018.
On 6 August we held our annual fund-raiser in Ancaster Square, Callander with plant and book sales. It was a much smaller event than in the past when SWT HQ came along with information materials and activities for children such as Feely Boxes. Disappointingly, SWT is no longer attending Local Group events. Savings Scotland’s Red Squirrels used to bring along an information stall but is still to appoint a new Project Officer.  Despite this and a quiet day we raised ~£500 for donation to conservation projects. Maybe we will look at an earlier date next year.
Mammals News

Beaver sightings caused a lot of excitement in June when two were seen over several days feeding at dusk and in broad daylight on the river bank just below the pedestrian bridge in Callander. Interestingly, their preferred vegetation was an escaped large garden fern – a shame they didn’t also eat the Himalayan Balsam! Were they the ones stripping trees along Invertrossachs Road and at the Meeting or new visitors? 
Red Squirrels and Pine Martens continue to be seen regularly in local woods and gardens with very few sightings of greys reported in Callander. Unfortunately, a good population of greys remains in Stirling and estates to the east of Callander which are not always supportive of their removal.
Notable Bird news and sightings, October 2021 – September 2022

Winter is always a good time for wildfowl and visits to lochs in our area produced many sightings.  A visit to Loch Dochart on 17th November found 30 wigeon, four goldeneye and at least one teal.  Pink-footed geese were present in big numbers at Flanders Moss on 1st January where birds were roosting on the loch.  Later in the winter period 36 whooper swans were on ‘Loch Occasional’ near Balquhidder on 14th March.  Other winter visitors included redwings at Flanders Moss in November and brambling at Strathyre in November and February.  A magpie in Strathyre on 1st December was a rare visitor to that area showing that this species is still largely absent from some areas despite being very common in others.

We had another guided walk to Braeleny on 30th April which recorded some of our arriving summer visitors.  These included whinchat, swallow, house martin and sand martin and our first cuckoo of the year.  The species list for the walk was only 17 but it was well attended and everyone got good views of these species as well as others.  Other summer visitors included ring ousel at Glen Kendrum, Lochearnhead and wood warbler singing in Coilhallan Wood, Callander. Three families of spotted flycatcher were seen at Upper Drumbane near Callander on 3rd August, a very encouraging local discovery regarding this declining species.  The summer visitor sighting of the year had to be one of a nightjar in flight near Kingshouse, near Balquhidder on 5th July.  Does this species breed undetected in the area?
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Our area is noted for having good populations of raptors and a visit to the Braeleny on 21st October demonstrated this admirably.  The trip produced three golden eagles, six red kites, six buzzards, two kestrels and a female hen harrier as well as 10 ravens. In other raptor news, white-tailed eagles were seen again in Glen Dochart and the area continued to support nine pairs of golden eagles.  One site produced a chick for the first time in several years and this bird was fitted with a satellite tag to continue the valuable monitoring work on this species.  A sub-adult golden eagle also turned up over the Argaty Red Kites feeding station pursued by a buzzard and an osprey!  The latter species bred again at Argaty. 
Goshawk continue to increase in central Scotland with at least four new pairs located bringing to total to at least a dozen.  A male was also seen at Flanders moss on 11th August.  Barn owls and tawny owls had an average breeding season in our area but much better than the disastrous one of 2021.

Other sightings of interest reported in the last year included green woodpecker calling south of Braeleny, swifts over Coilhallan Wood and redpolls and stonechats at Flanders Moss. 
  Records from SWT Committee & members, Central Scotland Raptor Study Group & LL&TNP staff.

Amphibians: prolonged temperatures below 6C delayed the start of the Callander Toad Patrol until 7 March. Sadly, numbers helped across the road were well down again, even from last year’s low. 2022 (21) numbers were; toads 24 (53), frogs 8 (35) frogs and newts 6 (4). With only 2 dead animals we aren’t losing any but, of course will never know how many disregard the rules and cross safely at other times! These reductions are drastic when compared with 2012/13 when 482/260 toads and 42/144 frogs were collected along the same stretch. Hopefully our January speaker from Froglife will have some answers and suggestions on what we can do to improve their population.
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Butterflies: after a good number of orange-tip butterflies in gardens early in the year, by summer many people across the country were commenting on the very low butterfly numbers, including during July’s Big Butterfly Count. Even when there were plenty of nectar-rich flowers available, there seemed to be only single figures of tortoiseshell and peacocks although one lucky member did report a comma on his buddleia.
Plants 

Braeleny meadows (Roy Sexton): Over the last 15 years members of Stirling & Callander SWT groups, PSNS, and the BSBI have been monitoring the unusually rich assemblage of flowering plants found in the Cnoc Dubh and Druim Mor, meadows situated along the sides of the Braeleny / Drumardoch farm road. In 2008 559 spikes of greater butterfly orchids were found, leading to a species survey in 2009 which identified large numbers of 6 other orchids as well as a number of other iconic plants. In 2012 changes in the grazing regime to favour black grouse habitat had a devastating effect. The negotiated change back to grazing after flowers had seeded has shown an almost complete recovery and in 2022 there were 14 flower spikes of the small white orchid, only recently discovered in this area. 
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In 2020 the estate owners started investigating grants to plant the area with native broadleaves and Naturescot was involved in the discussions. The identification of Upland Hay Meadows habitat (a UK Biodiversity Action Plan Priority Habitat) in the area by BSBI recorders is a key factor in the submission to obtain protected status and protection for these wonderful meadows. A recent mapping of wood cranesbill (geranium sylvaticum) by Roy and Stirling Uni Students has been reported to Naturescot to further strengthen the case.
Additionally 8 birds nest orchids were found near the erratic boulder in Callander Crags woods and a small butterfly orchid on the Callander Golf Course. 

Little Leny Meadows (LLM): one of the projects within the Callander Landscape Partnership (CLP) was to restore the rare Wet Hay Meadow habitat in LLM which are accessed via the cycle track west of Callander Meadows. Datum Surveys in 2017 identified the south meadow with the Burial Ground as a Northern Hay Meadow while the wetter north side is Tall Herb Fen. Surveys along set transects in summer have recorded the frequency of positive and negative indicator plants, some flowers but mainly grasses. 

Delays in getting fencing replaced has meant that grazing the two sites has not been possible so management has been restricted to mowing 4 times in August with cut material left on site (at least until washed away in winter floods!) The final survey in 2022 identified some improvement but there is a way to go so hopefully future management will continue.
During the surveys a high level of field vole activity was evident from runs through the vegetation and distinctive feeding signs. Good news for the local owls which have also been treated to a new nest box and a number of small bird and bat boxes have been installed around LLM.
Killin and Strathfillan Nature Notes: Spring and Summer 2022 (John Holland)
The Beavers at the head of Loch Tay have been active throughout the Spring and Summer with a maximum of seven seen on the 30th May. Sadly, there were no kits on the island this year. Otters have also been showing well at the head of the Loch, with a maximum of four on the 2nd April (a female with two large cubs, plus a separate male).
Black-throated divers were occasionally seen during the Spring and Summer with three present on the 3rd August. There was a maximum count of 75 roosting Curlews on the Killin marshes on the 18th March. The low water level during the spring attracted a few passage migrants to the exposed sand and mud at the head of Loch Tay with three Sanderling and a Wood Sandpiper on the 5th May, two summer plumaged Black-tailed Godwits on the 6th May, and four Whimbrel on the 13th May. Small numbers of Dunlin were seen occasionally feeding on the sand bank from mid-April through to early September, with a maximum of five on the 4th September. There was a pair of Little Ringed Plover on the sand bank from the 28th April to the 6th May, and small numbers of Common Ringed Plover were present during both spring and autumn passage. Greenshank were seen at the head of the Loch from the end of March through to the beginning of June and then again in August, with a maximum count of five on the 27th April. Greenshank were also present on Loch Dochart in April (11th and 13th), and an agitated bird was seen beside a peaty pool part way up Ben Challum on the 25th June (suggesting that it was on breeding territory). There was a maximum count of 87 Pied Wagtails at the head of the Loch on the 10th August. There weren’t as many White Wagtails passing through in 2022 as there were in 2021, however small numbers were seen during April and May with a maximum of seven on the 27th April. A Great Crested Grebe, a species rarely seen on the Loch, was present for a few days in May (7th May – 11th May). There was an adult Arctic Tern at the head of Loch Tay on the 9th August. A Short-eared owl was seen hunting over the Killin marshes on the 18th May. 

A female Ptarmigan with six chicks was seen near the south summit of Ben Challum on 25th June. There were singing male Pied Flycatchers in Glen Lochay on the 23rd and 24th April; in Pier Road, Killin on the 7th May; and at Auchlyne, in Glen Dochart on the 14th May. There was a Guillemot on Loch Lubhair, near Crianlarich on the 11th September.

Twenty-eight Coral-root Orchid spikes were recorded in the Carr woodland at the head of Loch Tay, and sixteen Bog Orchids were recorded in a mire just to the north of Tyndrum, with a few more spikes seen at two other sites in Glen Auchreoch to the west of Tyndrum.
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Bog Orchid, Tyndrum 



Spotted Flycatcher, Kirkton Farm, Crianlarich

Miscellaneous
As always we need your to help decide how to proceed in future, as many of you as possible will help us get a good balance. Comments on the content and format of the newsletter, suggestions of topics or even offers to give future talks and to lead outings would be very welcome.
Also please consider joining the Committee; it isn’t an arduous task but we really do need a couple more members to make their input. 

If you have not already done so, please register your permission with SWT to receive updates from the SWT Events team then you will get reminders of our upcoming events
Kevin Duffy (Chairman)
Tel: 0776 6725392
E: kjduffy2012@hotmail.co.uk
Lesley Hawkins (Secretary) Tel: 01877 339080
E: mlhawkins@tiscali.co.uk
